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	Action

	1.
a)

b)


	WELCOME, THANK YOU AND NOTICES  

Tim Coulson, Director for Education and Learning and the Area Chairs welcomed those present to the meetings, extending a particular welcome to the new (or new in post) headteachers in each area, who are:
South



Nicky Barrand

Cherry Tree Primary, Basildon

Karen Tucker

Canvey Juniors

Christina Gooday

Ingrave Johnstone CE Primary (Executive Head)

Andy Douglas

Riverside Primary

Nathalie Watson
           St Anne Line Catholic Juniors 

Elizabeth Atay

Westerings Primary Academy 

Lorna Pigram

Canewdon Primary (Executive Head)

North East    

Steven Turnbull

Hazelmere Infant and Nursery

Janet Tringham 

Kirby Primary (Interim head)

Barry Hawes


Prettygate Juniors (previous Essex head)

Karen Hammond

Ravens Academy (Interim)

Peter Anderson 

Tiptree St Luke’s (Interim head)

Iain Birtwell (Executive) and Susan Locke  St Andrew’s Juniors, Colchester

West
      


Linda Chesworth

RA Butler Infant & Junior Academies

Lynda Collins

Thomas Willingale School

Helen Coop


Sheering CE Primary 

Sally Elliot


Buckhurst Hill Primary 

Marianne Fuller

The Downs Primary (Acting)

Jonathan Furness

Ivy Chimneys Primary 

Clare Griffiths

Dunmow St Mary’s Primary

Julie Lorkins


St Andrews CE Primary, North Weald

Janet Matthews 

William Martin CE Infants 

Geoff Slide                          Birchanger CE Primary 

Jacqueline Williams  
Matching Green CE Primary

Mid 
        

Paula Barningham

Our Lady Immaculate Catholic Primary (Acting)                                       

Joe Figg

           Meadgate Primary (Executive head)

Bridgette Gough
           St Andrew’s CE Primary, Halstead

Alison Cole


St Peter’s CE Primary, Coggeshall

Alina Clay


Stock CE Primary

Kate Garrett


Tollesbury School 

Paul Sully


Beehive Lane Primary

Heather Shelley
           Broomfield Primary  (Acting)


Stephanie Redgate

St Mary’s CE Primary, South Woodham Ferrers 

Stuart Wainwright 

Notley Green Primary (Acting this term)

Thank you and farewell to those headteachers who are retiring or leaving their current post at the end of term:

West
      


Isobel Barron 

Great Dunmow Primary 

Elspeth Bonds

Theydon Bois Primary 

Lesley Lewis


Shelley Primary

Judith Lunn 


The Alderton Juniors  

Mid

Keith Bannister

Great Totham Primary 

Doretta Cowie

Perryfields Juniors 

Stuart Ellis


St Michael’s Juniors, Galleywood 

Paula Hagan


St Nicholas CE Primary, Tillingham  

Kerry McGrory                    Templars Primary

Alistair Robinson

Finchingfield CE Primary


	

	2.
	COLLABORATIVE PARTNERSHIPS – CASE STUDIES 
Headteachers were reminded that following the March 2013 conferences about collaboration and school to school support, grants of up to £10,000 were made available to support joint school collaboration. 14 projects were approved and the only stipulation has been that they evaluate the impact of the funding and the benefit of the partnership. There is no funding currently, but more is likely to be mad available for further groups of schools.

Representatives from four different consortia attended the headteacher meetings to explain how they had used that funding to support and develop as a collaborative partnership. 
South meeting – Blackwater Consortium
Presentation from Jan Myers, Wentworth Primary, and Philip Hanwell

The Blackwater Consortium already existed as a strong group of collaborative schools, including a number of maintained schools, an academy, a Catholic primary and an independent school. Following the conference, they investigated the available funding and other collaborative models, such as the Billericay Trust. The group did investigate whether to become an Academy Trust but decided that a collaborative partnership would be simpler and just as effective.

 Jan explained that putting the bid together was simple, but from the outset they employed Philip Hanwell to provide independent support; this has proved essential to the effectiveness of the collaboration. She also stressed that the key point of developing a successful partnership is to understand the purpose of the group. Philip shared the following model:
Framework for partnership development

Challenges

Shared vision

Common purpose


Outcomes

In the past year there has been a much tighter collaboration in the group with a focus on teaching and learning. The One Page Summary was a good starting point for schools to share data. The group has developed a coaching model and has moved from plan to activity, including joint lesson observations, lesson planning, peer studies and so on. Jan explained that the group has used National College guidance to train the coaches, and used her and Keith Bannister’s expertise as Professional Partners to train staff. 
North East meeting – Tiptree Stanway Consortium
Presentation from Trish Wilkie, Layer-de-la-Haye Primary, and Kerry Malcolm, Rowhedge Primary
The Tiptree Stanway Consortium was first established in 1999. Prior to the conferences, the groups was already exploring the possibility of a formal collaboration. The group consists of 22 schools across the Colchester and Tiptree area: 17 are on the Board and 5 schools are Associate members, including an academy and a church school. 

The consortium applied for £10k funding following the conference and found the bid process straightforward. The group employs a Finance Support Manager and schools can also opt in to using a Premises Support Manager. The headteachers meet termly, there is a SENCo network established and one INSET day each year is earmarked for teaching and learning development for staff.

The group wanted to increase the level of accountability and took a “leap of faith” in deciding to scrutinise data. It was stressed that there was already a strong level of trust between schools, which can take a long time to build up. Headteachers are prepared and confident to share really key information. 
The consortium looked at various models of collaboration; schools were keen to maintain their own individuality and distinctiveness and so didn’t feel that forming a Multi Academy Trust would be appropriate. The group took advice from the Diocese and Governor Services and decided that a Collaborative Partnership would be the best option.

The partnership has particularly considered the issue of training new teachers; recruitment is a challenge and schools want to recruit high quality candidates. Therefore they have secured 6 places next year working with the Colchester Teacher Training Alliance.

In order to move the structure forward and enable the sharing of good practice and information, the consortium will divide into 3 groups from next January, based on context, location and existing relationships. These groups will be looking in detail at data in context, offering joint accountability and performance management to ensure that every school knows how to move forward; each group will produce an Action Plan and a termly report to the Consortium. It is hoped that this will offer a proactive rather than reactive approach to school improvement, pre-empting possible problems for individual schools. 

West meeting – Uttlesford South Consortium

Presentation from Isobel Barron, Great Dunmow Primary, Lawrence Garside, Felsted Primary and Chris Yates, Rodings Priory
The existing consortium of schools, including one secondary, already worked strongly together, but used the funding available to explore ways of strengthening the collaboration. They looked at possible collaborative models and felt that, at the time, they were being encouraged to become a Multi Academy Trust. This model was researched in details, including attending the Excel conference, but at the time it seemed to be particularly problematic to include faith schools in the partnership. The group did meet with other headteachers who had experience of Academy Trusts and a solicitor who was an expert on MATs (who was not wildly entertaining, but was informative!). It seemed that there would be a financial advantage to converting as a group of schools, but that this would be a short term boost, rather than a sustained financial advantage.
The group did not feel that the benefits for pupils were clear; governors in particular had serious doubts, and they were also concerned about the implications for governance (as volunteers). A further option explored was to become a Teaching School Alliance; at the time there did not appear to be available funding. However, following a conference it became clear that it was possible to bid for funding. The Teaching School Alliance has to focus on six areas:
· Initial Teacher Training

· School to school support

· SLEs 

· Leadership Development

· Research

· Continuous Professional Development
Initially there was concern that the research element might be a weakness within the group, but it became clear that in fact schools were already undertaking research work on a variety of topics, including a research pamphlet that had gone to the National College.

The submission bid has been based on being a group of rural schools. The application has now been submitted, and the consortium is waiting to hear if they have been successful. (There are currently 400 applications in the pipeline, for 150 alliances.) It was stressed that even if the bid is unsuccessful there have been benefits from the submission process; the groups has established useful links and is working well in partnership. 

Mid meeting – Four Villages Primary Consortium
Presentation from Anne Barney, Great Bardfield Primary, Kate Ward, Shalford Primary and Caroline Shingleton, Wethersfield Primary
Anne explained that the four schools (as above, plus Finchingfield Primary) are all rural primaries spread over a fairly wide area, and that it is difficult for heads and staff to get out of their small schools; however, it was agreed that more interaction would be beneficial. The schools have employed a facilitator for the group. At the first meeting an agenda was decided, focusing on small school and rural issues. The group bid successfully for a grant of £2,500 and this has helped them shape the collaboration.

One of the headteachers is fairly new to headship and he has said that the group “helped him ensure that he was on track with the expectations and demands of running a small school”.
Anne gave a detailed explanation of the kinds of activities that the schools are collaborating on, including

· Marking and feedback training

· Joint monitoring and lesson observations

· Peer studies

· Joint training, for example on computing
· Joint collaboration and use of office staff

· Using one of the school’s swimming pools to offer swimming to pupils across the schools

· Sharing resources (e.g. providing chairs for a production etc)

The schools have also developed joint sports teams, to enable children to compete in larger groups. They have pooled Sports Premium funding to buy in a sports teacher, but this has not proved so successful. 

The schools have developed transition strategies and their School Councils have held joint meetings. Chairs of Governors have also met to discuss the issues that particularly affect small schools. 

The headteachers stressed the importance of openness, trust, sharing information, being forward thinking and having the courage to “think outside the box”. The future collaboration will focus on continuing the moderation activities, sharing staff expertise, offering counselling services and joint behaviour support. In future the schools may consider the possibility of federation to ensure their continued viability. 
Further information and case studies can be accessed at

http://www.essex.gov.uk/Business-Partners/Primary-schools-excellence/Pages/Default.aspx

	

	3. 
a)

b)

c)

d)

e)

f)

g)

h)

i)

j)

k)

l)

m)
	PRIMARY UPDATES 
Tim Coulson, Director for Education and Learning
Tim reminded headteachers that Essex County Council continues to be engaged in a substantial cost-cutting exercise. ECC has a budget of around 2 ½ billion, but over the next 3 years, 2014- 17, it must reduce spending by £215 million. In the meantime, pressure on many services is growing; for example, the number of 85+ year olds will double in the next few years and this represents an increasing and substantial cost to the council. There are a number of related consultations taking place, including a significant reduction to Youth Services and a proposal to close 11 Children’s Centres. The proposed model suggests retaining 74 centres, with 34 main sites and 34 delivery/outreach sites. Schools are urged to respond to the consultations.  
Headspace



Item 6 refers 







The National Curriculum








Item 10 refers
Home to School Transport Consultation    

Emma Toublic: Head of Strategic Transport & Awards

ECC is mid-way through the formal public consultation into the discretionary elements of Essex County Council’s home to school transport policy.  It is important you read and understand the proposals and respond to the consultation, as the changes proposed are likely to impact on transport being provided to your school.

The current expenditure for ensuring children across the county can attend schools is currently over £25millon, however maintaining expenditure at this level is unsustainable in the current economic climate.  Therefore, the council is looking at where efficiency savings can be made. 

The Local Authority’s statutory responsibilities around the provision of home to school transport are not affected by the consultation; however a number of the discretionary elements of the existing policy are under review.  These include:

•
Changing the reference to catchment area within the assessment of entitlement to home to school transport policy and removing the use of joint catchment areas and instead only provide transport to the nearest school to the home address where statutory walking distances are met

•
Removing existing transport from routes which are now deemed safe walking routes

•
Withdrawing the provision of transport to families on a low income whose child(ren) attend a selective (grammar) school

•
Introducing a means tested assessment for transport provided to pupils in exceptional circumstances

•
Introducing a new application window for Home to School Transport applications 

•
Reviewing existing Post 16 transport provision

The consultation is now live and open until Friday 25 October.  Full details of the consultation and relevant documents are available by visiting the www.essex.gov.uk/schooltransport.  Any further comments can be submitted via email to school.transportconsultation@essex.gov.uk  

Alternative Provision in Primary

Ralph Holloway: Commissioner for Alternative Education Provision

Schools’ Forum has agreed the budget for Essex PRUs for 2014/15; within each quadrant budget we have ring-fenced 15% for primary.  Our consultation with secondary heads resulted in the PRUs in Mid, North East and South being identified as the budget holders for the alternative provision funding from the High Needs Block; this essentially means business as usual for primary schools as of 1st April 2014.  

However, West Essex heads will not continue to commission provision from West Essex PRU and consequently we are consulting on a proposal to close the provision with effect from August 2014.  The funding for alternative provision in West Essex will be devolved to a lead school in Epping Forest and Uttlesford; this will include the funding for primary provision and so discussions regarding the future delivery of provision for children unable to attend school due to behaviour or illness will need to include primary heads.  

An alternative provision free school is opening in Harlow in September 2014 (Aspire Academy) which will offer provision for 4-16; it will effectively continue the KS 1 and 2 offer in place from Starbase (operated by HEC).  Essex will commission provision from Aspire for any permanently excluded pupil at KS 1 and 2 in Harlow (though these are extremely rare) and schools will be able to commission preventative short stay referrals.  We are currently waiting for a proposal from Aspire Academy on how they would deliver provision for children medically unable to attend school.

I have thus far held two consultation meetings for primary schools on the proposal to close West Essex PRU; the response has been minimal although Penny Bennett and the head of Stapleford Abbots did come to the last session.  I went to HEC’s Harlow heads’ conference on Friday to brief primary heads but very few attended.

Our longer term objective for the primary PRU provision is to move the funding to partnerships of schools to enable them to deliver GROW (or similar provision).  We have had an important decision through the Upper Tribunal of SENDIST which will enable us to place a pupil on roll at a PRU but deliver their education at a school hosted provision; this will be helpful when we have very challenging children move into Essex and schools are reluctant to admit.  I will be setting up two consultation meetings (one for Mid/NE and one for South) shortly; it would be helpful for you to nominate anyone that you want to be involved (Louise Evers in working with me on the NE event).

Teaching School Alliances

Clare Kershaw: Lead Strategic Commissioner

10 Teaching School Alliances have now been approved across Essex with a further round of applications currently under way.  There is a mixture of primary and secondary lead alliances across the county.  The approved Alliances are:

-
 Chelmsford Teaching School Alliance – Newland Spring Primary

–
Lyons Hall Learning Alliance – Lyons Hall

–
The Saffron Alliance – Saffron Walden County High School

–
Billericay Community Trust Teaching School Alliance – St Peter’s CP School (lead) supported by Billericay School

–
West Essex Teaching School Alliance – Davenant and St John’s Primary

–
South Essex Teaching Institute – Rayleigh Primary

–
North East Essex Teaching School Alliance – Colchester Royal Grammar School

–
The Kemnall Academies Trust – Debden Park

–
AET – Columbus School and College

–
Lee Chapel

Teaching Schools are commissioned by the National College of Teaching and Learning to deliver:

            Initial Teacher Training

            Research and Development

            Specialist Leaders of Education

            Improving and outstanding teacher programmes

            and other school improvement initiatives

We have commissioned Tony Ward from the Billericay Teaching School to support pulling together a coherent map of provision across Essex and to support the development of a coherent strategy to support recruitment, workforce development and succession planning across schools.

Primary School Leadership

Graham Lancaster: Lead Commissioner

Feedback following the series of Roy Blatchford leadership conferences in September has been very positive indeed. We have therefore booked Roy for a follow up week in the spring term, the details of which will be finalised in the New Year. Programmes for aspiring headteachers and middle leadership have been developed in conjunction with Southend and Thurrock. There is also the opportunity for deputy/assistant headteachers to carry out a leadership placement in a partner school.  Details will shortly be available through Education Essex.
Primary Sports Premium Funding

Brian Shaw: Strategic Lead Education and Skills

By now you should have seen Primary Sport Premium funding starting to arrive in school accounts. Along with the release of funding the process around assessment of and reporting on the readiness, delivery, impact and sustainability has now been released. As the County Sports Partnership the remit for compiling and submitting a report on which these assessments are made resides with Active Essex. They and Essex County Council are keen to ensure that all Essex schools attain the highest rating possible. 

The start of term has also seen the release of the ‘Inspecting primary school PE and school sport: new funding (Briefing for section 5 inspection)’ documentation. This document stresses the importance of PE & School Sport and gives us important guidance on how schools will be inspected on their utilisation of this funding.

Active Essex are keen to work alongside the Local Authority, Groups of schools, School Sports Partnerships and individual schools to make the most of this outstanding opportunity.

Important documents and guidance can be found by visiting www.activeessex.org in addition the first of a monthly Primary Sport Bulletin was issued via issue 6 of Education Essex under the title; Advice on the use of Primary Sport Premium Funding.

Child Sexual Exploitation Training 







Cathryn Adams

Course Aim

Increase confidence and awareness in recognising and responding appropriately to child sexual exploitation.  The session will be facilitated by Zoe Loderick, a psychotherapist and Janette Rawlinson from Essex Police

Target audience

This course is aimed at identified agency champions who have a key role in leading for their agency on knowledge and awareness in respect of CSE.  It is expected that all who attend will take responsibility for sharing the learning with their colleagues through briefing sessions and team meetings.  Resources will be made available to support this.

Course Objectives

1. Be clear on the definition of child sexual exploitation and understand the different models of child sexual exploitation 

2. An increased understanding of grooming methods 

3. An understanding of the issue from a young person’s and family’s perspective

4. To understand factors that make some young people more vulnerable to sexual exploitation 

5. To understand potential indicators of child sexual exploitation 

6. Confident in the sharing of information with others 

7. An opportunity for delegates to share ideas and experiences and help shape future practice in their locality 

8. Support inter-agency working by providing a forum where practitioners can come together and network with others 

9. An understanding of how Essex Police gather and use intelligence about CSE

Further details can be found on the following link:
http://www.escb.co.uk/Training/ChildSexualExploitation.aspx
Early Intervention Foundation








Clare Burrell: Head of Locality Commissioning

Essex becomes an Early Intervention Foundation Pioneering Place.

In July 2013 Essex was announced as one of 20 Early Intervention Foundation Places across the country.  The Early Intervention Foundation (EIF) was launched on 4th July 2013 and founded by Graham Allen MP.  The EIF’s vision is to change the culture from one of late reaction to early intervention.  By addressing a problem’s root cause rather than its symptoms, they can be pre-empted before becoming entrenched, which can lead to better educational attainment, reduced drink and drug abuse, reduced teen pregnancies, better parenting and lower rates of worklessness.  The EIF seeks to break the intergenerational cycles of dysfunction, reduce the cost to the taxpayer and strengthen local communities.

As one on the first waves of pioneering places, Essex will contribute to the EIF by sharing ideas, information and data, as well as sharing scalable ideas across the network of 20 Pioneering Places, and test innovative practice and evaluation methods.  One of the exciting prospects of being a Pioneering Place is being able to work alongside experts in the fields of health, social care, education and research and with other local authorities and national organisations.

There will be some fantastic opportunities ahead to being in a position to contribute to debates that will shape national policy and practice, relating to early intervention.  As part of developing our plan with the EIF, the Implementation Director will be visiting Essex on 23rd October and we are organising a range for visits to partners who can showcase some of our approaches to early intervention and the learning from Essex about what things are working well.

For more information about the Early Intervention Foundation visit www.earlyinterventionfoundation.org.uk
KS1 Free School Meals 

Jason Walmsley: County School Meals Advisor 

Government announced free school meals for all Reception and KS1 pupils from September 14. More detailed information is expected in the DFE autumn statement, and Tim stressed that until this is released many of the questions remain unanswered in relation to funding, entitlement, capacity of schools, reimbursement of costs, capital development and entitlement to Pupil Premium. He confirmed that the LA has discussed these issues with the DfE but awaits answers. In Essex there is currently a take up of school meals of around 43% in Reception and Key Stage 1 and this is expected to increase to around 73-75% if free school meals are offered. 

At this stage the following points are (fairly) clear:

•
This initiative is one of the 16 recommendations within the school food plan issued in July.

•
School food plan notes changes to statutory provision for school lunch provision from Sept 14, potential date for changes to become statute Jan 15.

•
£600m funding  - not intended that the changes will be for a fixed period (some press reports have stated 3 years – this is not accurate)

•
At this stage we are advised that it will be for schools to decide if they choose to offer FSM as proposed, however uncertainty as to what a parent’s right would be to insist upon receipt of entitlement – this question has been posed to the director of the School Food Plan (sfp) and we await a reply.

•
Likely that uptake for KS1 will increase to around 73-75% from current county average of 43%. Durham pilot recorded 70+% uptake whereas Newham report 90% uptake (note though lower number of schools with already higher levels of uptake & infrastructure in place for Newham).

•
Capital expenditure – there has been no official information regarding funding being available to support the roll out of the programme, reports for Durham were that they spent an average of 27k per school and for Newham an average of 2.5k per school – again it is likely that the infrastructure in Newham played a significant part in lower set up costs. It is likely that some of our schools will need a review of infrastructure to enable them to support the changes – recommendations will be made by the school meals support team on an individual basis, by school to determine likely increase in uptake and to establish likely need for light and capital equipment. Myles Bremner (Director school food plan) advised that the DFE were looking at the several options for funding including loans to support this.

•
Funding/Costs for provision – unclear as yet how funding for the entitlement will be delivered to schools. The director of the sfp has indicated that levels of funding will vary depending on the size of school based upon the findings and recommendations in the sfp  noting that higher uptake = lower running costs. Likely that smaller schools will receive higher levels of funding per pupil based upon the above.

•
We still await information on pupil premium and how/if this will be affected by the changes (currently fsm is a trigger)

Next steps

•
The LA will write to schools with an update once the detail from the DfE has been released outlining key findings and next steps.
•
Jason Walmsley to contact those schools without provision to discuss options moving forward. 

•
School Meals support service (SMSS) has already collected data on number of EYFS & KS1 places by school and will begin to review these against current uptake.

•
Schools with contractors need to liaise with their current provider to discuss impact and cost – the school meals team can advise schools needing support. 

•
The SMSS will maintain contact with those schools in receipt of support via the support manager structure/ team to review likely uptake, business plans, staffing issues/proposals and likely capital/ equipment needs to support planning and implementation prior to September on a school by school basis.

•
Schools who are in-house without support can contact the school meals support service via the help line 01245 356218 or email Jason.walmsley@essex.gov.uk for assistance.  

Infant & Junior Schools in Essex

Graham Lancaster: Lead Commissioner, primary

Very productive meetings have been held this half term with representatives of the Junior Schools Forum and the newly formed Infant Schools Forum. The focus of the Local Authority remains on partnership between schools to ensure the continuum of high quality provision for all children.  There is a place for both separate and combined key stages where this is the case. Standards and Excellence Commissioners will have this as focus on their visits this term and beyond. We will seek to capture and disseminate examples of best practice in which staff and governors work together, particularly in respect of reading, writing and mathematics. 

Where there are concerns about the effectiveness of either an infant or a junior school the commissioners will be exploring the causes and possible solutions with leadership teams including governors.

There remains a considerable divide between the comparative performance of infant and junior schools both in respect of the outcomes of OFSTED inspections and end of Key Stage data.  

Where either headteacher is considering leaving their school, either to seek a new challenge or to take retirement, the commissioners will welcome the opportunity to discuss options for the future with governors. Similarly if either school is judged inadequate by OFSTED there will be discussions regarding structural solutions.

Primary Chains Grant (PCG) for clusters of schools.

Alison Fiala: Lead Commissioner, primary

The DfE is making an additional grant available to any cluster of maintained primary schools to help them form strong chains of 3 or more primary schools to build new, or formalise existing partnerships, through academy conversion. 

Since the Primary Chains Grant (PCG) was introduced in July 2012 , over 170 schools across the country have benefited from this additional funding, creating the foundations for success in their first months of operation. As yet we have not had any Essex schools benefit from the grant and the LA is keen to promote this opportunity to strengthen collaborative partnerships

The DfE want to help even more primary schools realise the benefits of forming a strong primary chain. As such, the Primary Chains Grant of £50,000 will be available for primary schools applying to form a multi-academy trust until 31 December 2013.  This grant is in addition to the £25,000 that each of the schools in the chain receives for the conversion costs.

Conditions for converting schools claiming the Primary Chains Grant 

In order to claim the Primary Chains Grant, converting schools must meet the following conditions:

•
there must be 3 or more primaries intending to join the chain

•
the chain can include a secondary school, but must include at least 3 primary schools (or special schools with primary age pupils), and the grant can only be used for the benefit of the primary schools in the chain

•
the chain must intend to use a multi-academy trust (MAT) governance model

•
at least 1 school in the chain must also meet the ‘performing well’ criteria for converting schools, which is available on the department’s website

Interested schools should contact the department via academy.conversion@education.gsi.gov.uk to discuss their options with an experienced project lead. Please also inform your Standards and Excellence Commissioner as they will be keen to support you in the development of collaborative partnerships. The grant will be offered until 31 December 2013

Education Estates Strategy – Invest to Save

Jo Twine: Education Estates Strategy Manager

The remit of the education estates strategy is to undertake long term planning of the changes required (generally growth) to the education estate and to make entrepreneurial proposals to bring investment into the education estate. 

•
This involves a range of approaches from seeking alternative funding sources such as DSG on an invest to save basis from Schools’ Forum,  alternative approaches to procurement, to property development opportunities by rationalising accommodation. 

•
The on-going challenge of meeting basic need, including for special education, requires new approaches as the availability of land and the extent of the Capital Programme will not meet the future demand. 

Currently over 300 children with SEN placed in independent schools costing circa £23M pa from the DSG.  If provision in Essex is not developed this cost is estimated to rise to over £40M by 2020.  Independent provision is much more costly than in county maintained provision so by developing more in Essex, ‘savings’ can be achieved to the DSG.

Based on this model, Schools Forum has agreed in principle to use of DSG for invest to save of £4M (capped).  This will be reduced as much as possible by adopting the following strategies.

1.
Specific solutions that can be costed 

2.
The larger the provisions and the fewer of them there are (although this conflicts with educational requirements), the more value for money they are in both capital and revenue terms.

3.
Review DSG budget to seek further areas of underspend that might be directed to invest to save

4.
Reductions from the current Independent Schools placements budget within DSG

5.
Reducing unit cost of construction through aggregating procurement 


	

	4.
	ASSESSMENT BEYOND LEVELS – DEVELOPMENT OF A NEW TARGET TRACKER TOOL TO SUPPORT SCHOOLS

Chris Smith (North East, South, West meetings)
Darren Cole (Mid meeting)

Chris Smith gave a presentation to headteachers about a proposed new tool from Target Tracker:

· To develop a consistent assessment and tracking system in line with the requirements of NC 2014 and National Assessment 2016

· Developed with Essex schools working with EPHA.

· Covers all curriculum but assessment criteria developed for English, Maths, Science and Computing.

· Created to ensure smooth transition for Target Tracker users and be attractive for those who don’t currently subscribe. 

In the new tool:

· Each year is split into 6 sections  (half terms)

· Age related expectation statements form the guidance for teacher judgements 

· Exemplification will be developed and a  school can add own

· Evidence can be added to show what a child can do as in EYFS developed later

· Must ensure that the process is formative 

He explained that the tool will cover 

· Attainment

· Progress

· Age related attainment

· % children at or above expectations

· Reporting for parents 

Chris asked for a small number of headteachers to be part of a “wise and informed reference” group.  The group will meet monthly, over a period of six months (December to May).  

In addition he stated that he would like a group of expert practitioners to work with Essex Consultants to create assessment criteria.  

· 5 days for 4 teachers for English and Maths each

· 4 days for 4 teachers for Science

· 1 day for 1 teacher for Computing

Chris also intends to offer two conferences, one in March and the other in June to roll out the tool. The presentation will be shown to all headteachers at the Area meetings in November.

There was a great deal of discussion about the change to assessment arrangements and the proposed Target Tracker tool. The following matters were considered:

Is Target Tracker working with external agencies, including Ofsted, to ensure that the exemplification steps and statements are accepted nationally?

Target Tracker is working with the Standards and Testing Agency (the STA is prepared to work with TT as they are linked to a Local Authority rather than being purely a commercial organisation). Chris argued that Ofsted is not yet likely to have formed an opinion about what future assessment by schools will look like. 
He confirmed that a consultation is taking place about the consultation between the existing levels and the new Government expectations; the likelihood is that the expected level of attainment for a “secondary ready” pupil at the end of Year 6 will be level 4+. 

Will the tool reflect the requirements of the National Curriculum and testing and assessment arrangements?

It was argued that the TT tool must reflect the need for teachers to progress children towards the tests that they are required to undertake at different stages and must therefore be responsive to any Government changes. During the development of the tool is will be essential to find out what will be in future tests, as far as possible, and reflect this in the assessment statements. Chris noted that he is intending to give schools the option to include their own internal tests and analysis of performance and progress within the tool, and it will include the option of children adding their own statements and exemplars.

Will the new tool be run alongside the old tool for a period of time, to allow for the transition period?
Chris confirmed that this will be the case. 

When will the assessment tool be available? – September is too late!

Chris referred to the timeline for development and production and said that it is hoped that the tool will be available from June onwards so that schools can start to learn the new system before it needs to be introduced in September 2014.

There is growing expectation of greater progress and attainment – will the tool include Level 7 and 8 statements?
Chris confirmed that the tool should allow for progression beyond level 6 and he would ideally like to involve and develop the tool to be used in secondary schools, enabling primaries to assess their pupils beyond expected primary levels.

Will the tool split up the content of the 2014 National Curriculum year by year?

This is not the intention of the tool, as it needs to reflect the fact that schools do not have to teach the same subject matter in each year, but must ensure that children have covered curriculum requirements over a key stage. The tool will rely on teacher assessment of a pupil’s progress. 

One headteacher expressed similar concerns about the tool being too content-based; she argued that it needs to include “milestones” for different stages of development and learning. 

Will schools be given extra non-pupil days to introduce the new National Curriculum and assessment processes?
Tim AGREED to ask the Department for Education. 

Are there sufficient “steps” or stages within the tool to assess children’s attainment and progress accurately?

It was noted that the proposed model of 6 steps a year allows for 36 steps from Year 1 to Year 6, double the current number of levels. In another area, there was some concern that the proposed system is making assessment too complicated. There might be a danger of destabilising a system that works. However, Chris noted that schools are able to continue to use the old system and this will run in tandem with the new. 
What information will be used to benchmark the accuracy of exemplification and assessment?

Chris explained that Target Tracker currently has about 2,500 schools nationally, involving around 800,000 children and so benchmarking data can be produced to establish accurate assessment and exemplification.
What are other Local Authorities doing in response to the removal of levels?
Chris noted that he is talking to colleagues in other LAs to find out how they are responding to the changes; he accepted that there is a danger nationally of a mismatch of assessment and levels.

Will the future Parent Report facility be kept up to date, as the current system needs improving?
Chris confirmed that it will be and that the future tool will produce online reports, as required by Government plans. 

There is an optional Target Tracker update being published in the week commencing 18 November, including a level conversion report for Year 1 children.
	TC
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	THE NEW SEN STRATEGY FOR ESSEX- CHANGES AND CHALLENGES AHEAD
Clare Kershaw (North East, South, West meetings)
Graham Lancaster (Mid meeting)
Why the strategy was developed:

The need for a SEND Strategy, replacing the 2008 Policy, was identified as part of the Lifelong Learning Strategy (agreed by ECC Cabinet in March 2013).  Its development was subsequently included as an action within the Lifelong Learning Strategy’s Implementation Plan 2013/14 (agreed by ECC Cabinet in July 2013).

· A key driver is the significant government reforms to education, health and social care when working with and for children and young people with SEND (0-25) and their families and/or carers.  Including the emerging Children and Families Bill.

· However the underpinning driver is to address the poor outcomes being achieved by many children and young people belonging to what is a sizeable vulnerable group (35,455 children and young people in Essex representing 17% of the schools population). 
Main legislative changes the strategy must reflect (Children and Families Bill)
· To produce a 'local offer' which details the services to support children and young people with SEND and their families in a clear and transparent way.

· To replace SEN statements with a new birth-to-25 education, health and care plan – ensuring joint assessment, planning and commissioning of services.

· To provide an entitlement for parents, families and carers and young to have greater choice and control over the services they receive. 

· To provide greater powers for the local authority to continue services post 18 and introducing new protections for young people aged 16-25 – ensuring smoother transitions to adulthood.

· To extend the SEND legal obligations of maintained schools to FE colleges and academies (including free schools).

The Essex picture – SEN achievement 
· Strong ‘special’ sector, currently considering the establishment of an Education Trust
· Uneven profile for mainstream school outcomes

· Statements: achievement compares with England (marginally under)

· SEN ‘gap’ at SA+:  10% worse than England gap

· SA & SA+ combined Essex ranks 139 (out of 150)
New SEN Code of Practice – the implications

· There is no reference to stages e.g. SA, SA+, just one school based stage and then an Education, Care and Health Plan 

· Focus on ensuring pupils  are being provided with high quality differentiated teaching 

· Focus on the provision of evidence based programmes 

· IEPs are no longer mentioned; an opportunity for schools to target set and communicate strategies more effectively

· Behaviour has been removed from the categories and mental health added - SMEH

· Moderate Learning Difficulties has been removed from the categories 

· Schools should meet parents of pupils receiving SEN support at least termly 

· The time scale for an EHC plan assessment has been reduced to 20 weeks 

· Health must provide support identified in the EHC Plan
Schools felt that this latter requirement may be a problem and systems need to be developed within Essex to ensure that all professional partners, including those in the health system, are working collaboratively to ensure that the needs of children are met. The contact in health is yet to be determined as the development of Clinical Commissioning Groups is in the early stages. 
· There is a big emphasis on the identification and support for students with SEN being decided and implemented on a daily basis by class and subject teachers – the SENCo has a leadership role

· Code of Practice only relates to those with SEN – disability is specifically exempted 

The vision: To ensure that all Children and Young People with SEND have a full range of support and opportunities available to them and are provided with opportunities to maximise their life chances, goals and aspirations.  
The priorities:

Priority 1 - Ensure every child with SEND can go to a good or outstanding school or education setting 
Priority 2 - Commission/deliver a range of high quality provision for all children and young people with SEND  
Priority 3 - Ensure a smooth progression to adulthood for all young people with SEND 

Priority 4 - Improve the Assessment and identification of SEND across agencies  

Implementation plan

· A key driver of the strategy’s vision and priorities is the SEND Strategy Implementation Plan 2014/15.

· For each delivery objective a number of actions have been identified to achieve this.

· This plan will be monitored regularly and reviewed and refreshed annually throughout the strategy’s five year lifespan.

· This flexible approach allows us to be responsive to change as the strategy is delivered. 
The strategy will launch on 6 January 2014 – pending approval from ECC Cabinet.
A copy of the draft strategy can be downloaded from the following URL –
http://www.essex.gov.uk/Education-Schools/Schools/Special-Education-Needs/Pages/Essex-SEND-consultation.aspx 
It was explained that schools should probably stop using the currently terminology including School Action and School Action + from September 2014, but that there will be a 3 year transition period changing from Statements to the EHCP (Education Health and Care Plan). A great deal of the information needed by schools is yet to be published, such as the details of personal budgets.

Headteachers in Mid noted that the Lowest 10% data tool is no longer available from the LA and it would be helpful to re-establish this information. Graham Lancaster AGREED to discuss this with Clare Kershaw. 

It was also suggested that it would be helpful for the Local Authority to produce a leaflet for parents outlining the forthcoming changes; Graham Lancaster AGREED to discuss this with Clare Kershaw. 
	GL
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	HEADSPACE
Caroline Geilnik (Workforce Support) 

Keren Prior: Head of school workforce development

The LA has been working with Worklife Support, which specialises in programmes that focus on the wellbeing, motivation and effectiveness of people working in schools, and will be introducing their Headspace programme across the county.

Headspace is a simple and effective Headteacher Development Programme based on a six session model – an introductory day and five half-day sessions, approximately six weeks apart within a year. Each programme is unique but follows a framework which enables discussion and debate based on number of different themes. The scheme is “not for profit” and any money earned supports the Teacher Support Network. 
Caroline stressed that the level of complexity and scrutiny within headship is phenomenal and greater than ever before. Headteachers need a safe and confidential environment to explore school issues. Current hot topics for heads participating in Headspace include:

· Management of data

· Performance management and pay

· Governing Bodies, esp. the relationship with the Chair

· Unions – one issue per group currently

· Isolation

· Being experts in everything

· Career progression – is this it?

· Academy status

· Viability of small schools

· Stakeholder management

· Challenging parents

· Fear and job security

· Ofsted inspection framework

· Shifting sands

· Attitude of staff towards change

Every group will have its own issues and focus, depending on the individuals participating. An experience facilitator leads the group, ensuring that ground rules are followed and all participants have a chance to contribute. 
The LA will run the programme in each of the quadrants for 12-15 participants in each cohort, which will mean the cost to each school of the programme is £700. There may be some opportunity for subsidies from EPHA. The EPHA Manager stressed the importance of accessing support for headteachers in the current challenging environment, and particularly for those heads in vulnerable schools. 

Groups will be running in 
Basildon: Tuesday 26 November
Stansted: Tuesday 3 December

Colchester: Thursday 13 February 2014  

Chelmsford: Tuesday 4 March 2014

each followed by five half days over the following couple of terms. 

For more information contact Caroline Geilnik 

Worklife Support Ltd, 40 Drayton Park, London N5 1EW

0845 873 5680

www.worklifesupport.com
info@worklifesupport.com
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	THE EXCELLENCE PRACTITIONER PORTAL 
Keren Prior, Head of Professional Development (South North East and West meetings)

Robin Shakespeare; Education Adviser (Mid meeting) 

This new online portal has been developed as a result of a discussion with ASHE (Association of Secondary Heads in Essex) following the cessation of funding for ASTs. The portal will offer a brokerage service for schools to offer and access excellent practitioners in a variety of subject areas.  The practitioners are currently limited to Essex establishments, and the portal will be pre-populated with information; however, in order for the system to be successful and useful it will be vital for schools to add their own excellent practitioners to the site. There will be a formal application process for EPs to be included.

Booking system

www.essexep-portal.co.uk

Excellence Practitioners can:

· Manage their availability

· View, confirm or reject bookings

· Edit personal profile

Standard Users can:

· Make and cancel EP bookings (five day cancellation)

· View bookings made

School Super Users can:

· Manage EP and SU user accounts for their establishment

· Confirm or reject bookings made by their SUs

Essex Super Users can:

· Manage all EP, SU and SSU accounts

· Manage establishments

· View booking summaries

Recommended day rate of £300 payable direct to the school

Brokerage fee of £30 per day payable to Essex Education Services

Headteachers in all areas asked about quality assurance of the practitioners. It was explained that this will depend on evaluations and feedback of practitioners, but they will initially be selected from an accredited group such as ASTs or SLEs. It is likely that Teaching School Alliances will be able to make use of the portal to publicise the availability of their specialist teachers. 

For more information go to www.essexep-portal.co.uk

Or contact Keren Prior at keren.prior@essex.gov.uk 
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	THE TEACHER’S TOOLKIT – ECC LEGAL SERVICES
Angela Hutchings (South and West meetings)

Shirley Jarlett (North East and Mid meetings)

ECC Legal Services has been in existence for many years, offering a comprehensive advisory service across all aspects of law. The team also offers a helpline, giving initial advice on a variety of topics.

The Legal Service is now in the process of developing a “Legal Toolkit” which will include advice on matters that arise on a regular basis, offering schools an easy reference tool with comprehensive advice and signposting to further help and support. The toolkit will be provided to schools in hard copy as well as on-line, and the intention will be to revise and update the manual at the beginning of each school year.

The EPHA Executive has already been approached for suggestions, and the toolkit will include advice in relation to: 

· Employment of staff

· Child protection

· Data protection and Freedom of Information

· Site and premises advice, such as TPOs (Tree Protection Orders)

· Education

· Voluntary contributions from parents

· Liability for employment rights, headteacher vulnerability etc

· Social networking, including derogatory statements about staff online

· Legal document updates

· Governors’ legal responsibilities

· Small claims 

Other suggested areas included parental responsibilities, complaints, dealing with difficult parents (including bans). It was suggested that the inclusion of model letters could be helpful and the format might be a folder rather than a booklet, to allow for inclusion of the school’s own documentation within one reference folder.

Angela and Shirley noted a current case in relation to schools’ liability, following a serious accident at a public pool being used by a school to provide swimming lessons; the case will rule on the liability of third parties and will have serious implications for schools. More information will be provided to schools next term, including through a series of twilight workshops. 
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	HUMAN RESOURCES UPDATE
South meeting – Edwin Parsons and Steve Ball

North East meeting –Nigel Sawyer and Colin Hooker
West meeting –Sue Feldman and Sylvia Mitchell

Mid meeting – Julie Ann Agland

HR moving into Essex Education Services

From the 11th November HR will be part of EES and should have on-line course booking facilities available from April 2014. Future plans include:
· Tailored e-learning for school based staff

· Pre- and post-course learning

· Webinars

· Online question and answer forum

HR training and development courses for schools

HR is aiming to be proactive in the support it gives schools and so is offering a series of courses to increase skills and understanding of various personnel issues. The presenters gave the following information about training and development courses that are available, either as individual schools or within clusters :

· Employment Law in practice

· Managing Sickness Absence and Improving Attendance

· Performance Management for support staff

· Managing Performance for teachers 

· Recruitment and selection

· Redundancy and Restructuring 

It was noted that the most recent HR model policy for Redundancy is April 2013. 

· Managing your staff – A Guide to HR Management – this course is available in three modules, focusing on recruitment, induction and probation, disciplinary issues, capability and grievance. 

New for 2014

HR also has some new courses in development which will be available during 2014: 

· Interviewing skills

· Difficult conversations

· Social networking

· Managing disciplinary issues

· Governor training on pay decisions and pay appeals 

To register an interest in any of these new courses schools should email contact details to hrschools@essex.gov.uk
Self-employed workers in schools

HMRC has recently become concerned about people who are working in schools and are being treated as self-employed. The status of employed and self-employed workers is complex and in some cases schools and/or the Local Authority have been fined by HMRC and have had to pay tax arrears (in particularly, National Insurance contributions that are owed).

Schools must take care to determine whether or not an employee can be classed as self-employed and it is insufficient simply to accept a declaration from the employee. On the HMRC there is advice on employment status, including an Employment Status Indicator Tool, which asks a series of questions to determine status.
On the whole, any member of staff that is permanently school based will not be classed as self-employed. However, staff on service contracts do not have to be employed by the school, as the school will not be undertaking personnel responsibilities (such as performance management or capability) with these members of staff. 

One employee that might be affected by this tax rule is the Clerk to Governors if s/he is employed as an independent consultant by the school. Schools should check their status using the Employment Status Indicator Tool.

Appropriate use and misuse of social media

This is an increasing problem in schools and HR are dealing with numerous concerns, complaints and issues arising from the misuse of social media, particularly by staff and parents. There are currently 1.1 billion users on Facebook, with 30 million in the UK alone. In addition, there are estimated to be around 350 billion tweets a day. Facebook is in the process of developing a site for under the under thirteens!

Misuse of social media is the biggest growing case load for HR, with issues including:
Bullying of staff

Bullying of children

Inappropriate information about children on social sites

Inappropriate contact made by children

Staff downloading and accessing indecent images

Bullying and inappropriate comments posted by parents.

There will be a training workshop on the 4th February on the use/misuse of social media and others are planned. The latest ECC model Staff Code of Conduct has more emphasis on appropriate and acceptable social networking and internet use.
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	THE NEW NATIONAL CURRICULUM – AN OVERVIEW

South: Chris Hains

North East: Carla Ryan Amey, Carol Jones

West: Cathy Howes

Mid: Marilyn Edwards, Cathy Ewers

The final Programmes of Study and guidance for the National Curriculum were published on 12 September. Members of the Education Consultancy Team gave a detailed presentation on the changes to the curriculum that are due to become statutory from September 2014. 
Headlines

· Disapplication - from the beginning of September Years 3 and 4 are disapplied from teaching the current national curriculum for all subjects. 

· Years 1, 2, 5 and 6 are disapplied from all other aspects of the curriculum except English, Mathematics and Science.

· Years 2 and 6 - for English, Mathematics and Science the new curriculum will become compulsory from September 2015 to reflect that the national curriculum tests in Summer 2015 will be based on the existing curriculum. 

The National Curriculum provides pupils with an introduction to the essential knowledge that they need to be educated citizens. It introduces pupils to the best that has been thought and said and helps engender an appreciation of human creativity and achievement. 

The National Curriculum is just one element in the education of every child. There is time and space in the school day and in each week, term and year to range beyond The National Curriculum specifications. The National Curriculum provides an outline of core knowledge around which teachers can develop exciting and stimulating lessons to promote the development of pupils’ knowledge, understanding and skills as part of the wider school curriculum. 
PSHE is not there as a specific subject guidance but you need to ensure that your curriculum promotes it.

Every other subject is statutory except Languages which starts at KS2
Secondary schools must provide sex and relationship education (not primary).
Pupils of compulsory school age in community and foundation schools, including community special schools and foundation special schools and in voluntary aided and voluntary controlled schools, must follow The National Curriculum. It is organised on the basis of four key stages and twelve subjects classified in legal terms as ‘core’ and ‘other foundation’ subjects. 

The key stage 2 programmes of study for English, Mathematics and Science are presented in this document as ‘lower’ (years 3 and 4) and ‘upper’ (years 5 and 6). This distinction is made as guidance for teachers and is not reflected in legislation. The legal requirement is to cover the content of the programmes of study for years 3 to 6 by the end of key stage 2. 
Lessons should be planned to ensure that there are no barriers to every pupil achieving. A minority of pupils will need access to specialist equipment and different approaches. The ability of pupils for whom English is an additional language to take part in the national curriculum may be in advance of their communication skills in English. Teachers should plan teaching opportunities to help pupils develop their English and should aim to provide the support pupils need to take part in all subjects. 
The presentation covered the key themes and changes in

· English

· Mathematics

· Science 

· Art and design

· Design and technology

· Geography

· History

· Foreign languages

· Music

· Physical Education

Key Principles Underpinning Assessment and Reporting

Schools are expected to have a curriculum and assessment framework that:

• sets out steps so that pupils reach or exceed the end of key stage expectations;

• enables them to measure whether pupils are on track to meet end of key stage expectations;

• enables them to pinpoint aspects of the curriculum in which pupils are falling behind, and recognise exceptional performance;

• supports teaching planning for all pupils; 

• enables them to report regularly to parents and where pupils move to other schools, provide clear information about each pupils strengths, weaknesses and progress towards the end of key stage expectations. 

Schools Should Decide how they Assess Each Subject as they Develop their Curriculum 

· No prescribed national system for on-going assessment; 

· Groups of schools may wish to use a common approach across a local area, academy chain or federation;

· Ofsted’s inspections will be informed by the school’s chosen pupil tracking data (Statutory National Curriculum tests will allow schools to benchmark their performance nationally, locally and against schools with similar intake.); 

· Commercial providers and subject organisations may offer curriculum schemes of work with inbuilt assessment, including class exercises, homework and summative tests.

Performance Tables Will Show: 

· The percentage of pupils meeting the secondary readiness standard, the average scaled score, where the school’s pupils fit in the national cohort, and their rate of progress; 

· How many of the school’s pupils are among the highest-attaining nationally, by including a measure showing the percentage of pupils attaining a high scaled score in each subject; 

· End of key stage teacher assessments in English, Mathematics and Science; 

· A three-year rolling averages in addition to annual results;

· Headline measures to show the attainment and progress of pupils for whom the school is in receipt of the pupil premium and a three-year rolling average; 

· A comparison of each school’s performance with that of schools with similar intake.

Schools that perform poorly compared to other similar schools are unlikely to be rated as ‘good’ and schools that do not excel compared to similar schools are unlikely to be ‘outstanding’.

The Education Consultancy team explained that it is committed to providing on-going support to all schools in Essex as they review their current curriculum provision and prepare for the full implementation of the new curriculum in September 2014. The team is developing a menu of support, to include the following:

· •
Central National Curriculum courses for Subject Leaders, Lower KS2 teachers, KS1 teachers and Upper KS2 teachers;

· Bespoke training for schools or consortia;

· Published resources including documents to support planning and progression in core subjects; 

· ‘Monitoring Made Easy’ courses; 

· Development of ‘Target Tracker’ to support ‘assessment beyond levels’; 

· Regular updates for School Assessment Leaders (SALs) and Subject Leaders www.mycourses.e-gfl.org.

The full presentation is available on the EPHA website www.essexprimaryheads.co.uk
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a)

b)

c)
	ANY OTHER BUSINESS

Standards and Excellence Commissioner teams
The Standards and Excellence Commissioner teams were introduced in each area. They are
South: Lisa Fergus, Nicola Woolf, Simon Harbrow and Rachel Welch

North East: Louise Evers, Sue Faulkner and Jane Hunter (from January, Kerrie McGrory)

West: Jacky Castle, Sean Tobin and Fiona Taylor

Mid: Cathie Bonich, Steve Mellors, Maz Norman

Ofsted briefings

A further round of Ofsted briefings, focusing on the September 2013 V3 framework will be held across the county in November; details of dates and venues have been sent out by the EPHA Manager.

Aspiring headteachers – residential conference 

A residential conference was held recently for aspiring headteachers. It was well received but was poorly attended by deputies. Graham Lancaster suggested that another conference might be held and would be publicised in good time to try to attract a larger number of attendees.  
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	DATES AND TIMES OF FUTURE MEETINGS                       

Area Heads Meetings 

Spring term 2014

SOUTH        Wednesday 26 February      
Holiday Inn, Basildon

N-EAST       Thursday 27 February       
           Weston Homes Community Stadium 

WEST          Tuesday 4 March            
           The Churchgate Hotel    

CENTRAL    Wednesday 5 March                 
Chelmsford City Football Club

Summer term 2014

SOUTH        Tuesday 10 June                 
Holiday Inn, Basildon

N-EAST        Wednesday 11 June          
           Weston Homes Community Stadium      

WEST           Tuesday 17 June             
           The Churchgate Hotel
CENTRAL    Wednesday 18 June                  
Chelmsford City Football Club
Conferences

Headteachers’ Conference
 

Friday 14 March 2014

Stock Brook Country Club, Nr. Billericay

Deputy/Assistant Headteachers’ Conference


Friday 17 October 2014

Weston Homes Community Stadium      

	        


Pam Langmead       

EPHA Manager
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